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1 November 2013

Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Shaping the future of healthcare in east Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor & Maidenhead 

Adult Services and Health Overview and Scrutiny Panel
Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Sayonara Luxton, Chairman, The Royal Borough of Windsor & Maidenhead Adult Services and Health Overview and Scrutiny Panel (ASHOSP). The NHS England Area Team for Thames Valley provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied that the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review.
Background

Acute health services for residents of east Berkshire are currently provided from four main sites – Wexham Park Hospital in Slough, Heatherwood Hospital in Ascot, Frimley Park Hospital in Frimley and the Royal Berkshire Hospital in Reading. The latest programme to consider how to improve health services in east Berkshire began in autumn 2011 with the launch of a public engagement exercise known as Shaping the Future. Feedback from engagement with clinicians and the public emphasized the importance of Heatherwood Hospital in meeting patient needs and as a result a decision was taken to rule out the closure of Heatherwood Hospital. A seven week pre-consultation exercise took place in June and July 2012 testing out a range of options for services at Heatherwood Hospital. Feedback from the exercise was used to refine the scope of services to be included in a formal public consultation.
A National Clinical Advisory Team (NCAT) review of reconfiguration plans for Heatherwood and Wexham Park Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (HWPHFT) was conducted in August 2012 as part of an assurance process prior to public consultation. The review was supportive of the proposals. A Health Gateway review was carried out in the same month and identified a number of issues to be addressed before public consultation proceeded. An equalities impact assessment was also commissioned in August 2012 and concluded that no negative impacts should occur as a result of the proposed changes provided that certain assurances were in place. 
A three month public consultation, Shaping the Future - Consultation on proposals for healthcare services in Bracknell and Ascot, ran from 15 October 2012 to 31 January 2013. Views were sought on the relocation of three services currently provided at Heatherwood Hospital:
· Moving the minor injuries unit (MIU) at Heatherwood to a planned new urgent care centre (UCC) at Brants Bridge in Bracknell (the creation of a UCC in Bracknell had been part of a consultation in 2008)

· Improving rehabilitation services for both stroke and general medical patients, providing care and therapy to them in their own homes or communities, in line with best practice and national clinical guidance (which would involve the closure of a ward at Heatherwood and the re-provision of a smaller number of rehabilitation beds at Wexham Park Hospital)

· Permanently closing the midwife-led Ascot Birth Centre at Heatherwood (the Centre was originally closed in September 2011 due to staffing difficulties) with alternative midwife-led care to be available at Wexham Park, Frimley Park and the Royal Berkshire hospitals and for home births
Consultation included eight open invitation deliberative events as well as focus groups held with people identified as likely to be most affected by the proposals and meetings with Local Improvement Networks (LINks) and the Joint East Berkshire Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Joint HOSC). A total of 498 written responses were received to the consultation, including responses from the Joint HOSC as well as the ASHOSP, Bracknell Forest Council, Buckinghamshire County Council Adults and Family Wellbeing, and Slough Borough Council. In expressing opposition to the closure of the MIU and of the Ascot Birth Centre, the ASHOSP also expressed its concern about the long term viability of Heatherwood Hospital. The Joint HOSC expressed similar concerns about the viability of Heatherwood Hospital though it agreed the proposals for the closure of the Birth Centre and transfer of rehabilitation beds while not reaching a consensus on the closure of the MIU. 
Between February and March 2013, an independent report on the consultation was prepared, a decision making business case (DMBC) developed and discussions were held with shadow clinical commissioning groups (CCG) as the bodies that would be charged with implementing the proposals. The Board of NHS Berkshire met on 26 March 2013 to consider the outcome of the consultation and recommendations set out in the DMBC. The changes to services, as bulleted above, were agreed – subject to certain caveats in relation to the move of MIU to the UCC at Brants Bridge and the relocation of rehabilitation beds to Wexham Park.

A special meeting of The Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead Council on 9 May 2013 affirmed their opposition to the proposals. On 3 June 2013, the CCGs were notified of the Council’s intention to seek a judicial review of the decision to close the MIU at Heatherwood Hospital. Permission for a judicial review was refused on 30 July 2013. 
The Windsor and Maidenhead ASHOSP wrote to the Secretary of State on 6 September 2013 to refer the proposals. Bracknell Forest Council wrote to local commissioners on 26 September 2013 in support of the proposals. 
Basis for referral

The referral letter of 6 September 2013 states that referral is made:

“… in accordance with regulation 23(9) of the Local Authority (Public Health, Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 on the grounds that: the panel is not satisfied that the consultation on the proposals has been adequate; and the panel believes that the proposals would not be in the interests of the health service in the area as the changes constitute a downgrade in services and are viewed by the public as having a negative impact on health provision within the Royal Borough.”

IRP view

With regard to the referral by the Windsor and Maidenhead ASHOSP, the Panel notes that: 

· Health services in east Berkshire have been under consideration since 2008 – the proposals now under review relocate services away from Heatherwood Hospital but the stated longer term aim is to redevelop and improve elective services on the Heatherwood site
· A joint HOSC for east Berkshire responded to the Shaping the Future consultation as did individual local authorities and scrutiny committees
· The joint HOSC was satisfied with the consultation
· In refusing permission for a judicial review on 30 July 2013, Justice Baker commented that “…no valid criticism can be made of the consultation process”.

· Specific concerns have been raised about the relocation of each of the service changes proposed – the transfer of the MIU to the UCC at Brants Bridge, the closure of the Ascot Birth centre and changes to rehabilitation services
Conclusion

The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. 
Referral has been made on two grounds – of inadequate consultation and that the proposals are not in the interests of the health services in the area. The Panel assumes that the Windsor and Maidenhead ASHOSP’s concerns about the consultation relate to the wider public consultation with patients, the public and stakeholders rather than with the ASHOSP itself (as a Joint HOSC existed to respond to the consultation, the NHS was required only to consult with that body and not with each of its constituent authorities). 
Concern has been expressed about the failure to deliver consultation leaflets to addresses in Ascot. The NHS has confirmed that there was a problem in one location but contends that, overall, the leaflet drop reached 99 per cent of households across east Berkshire. A number of other publicity approaches were used including press releases and adverts in local newspapers, posters in key venues and items on council websites and local radio. An additional deliberative event was held when it became clear that public demand was high. A representative of the Joint HOSC attending the PCT Cluster Board meeting on 26 March 2013 congratulated the Shaping the Future team for the way the process had been run. Furthermore, in refusing permission for a judicial review, the judge commented that there was no valid criticism of the consultation process. The IRP has seen no evidence to contradict this view. 

The introduction of an urgent care centre in Bracknell will see the existing minor injuries unit at Heatherwood Hospital transfer approximately 2.5 miles to an urgent care centre at a new site in Brants Bridge. Issues of access and transport around Brants Bridge appear to have received due consideration. The CCGs have stated that there is a very clear definition of what the UCC will offer and have given a commitment to a strong communications programme to ensure that local people know where to go for what services. It is important that this commitment is delivered so that service users understand how the UCC fits into the overall approach to urgent and emergency care provision across the area. A clearer picture of the relationship with other elements of the urgent and emergency network and the link to the out of hours service would help to provide reassurance that the service will be clinically safe and effective. The significance of the contribution that GPs will make to the UCC service should also be made clearer. The relevant scrutiny committees should be kept fully informed and given the opportunity to comment and contribute as this work progresses. 
The Ascot Birth Centre has been temporarily closed since September 2011 due to staffing difficulties. Problems in the recruitment and retention of midwives are not confined to east Berkshire and are a national concern. During 2011, there were 210 births at the Centre which, the Shaping the Future programme asserts, is insufficient to maintain the Centre successfully. While the IRP has seen little evidence of a maternity strategy for east Berkshire that considered the re-opening and development of the Centre, the current position is that a range of options for pregnant women in the area have been developed that include midwifery-led care at Wexham Park, Frimley Park and the Royal Berkshire hospitals as well as additional support for midwife-supported home birth. The IRP agrees that Ascot Birth Centre should be closed permanently and that the proposals for alternative high quality midwife-led maternity services should proceed. 
With regard to rehabilitation services, the proposal is intended to bring care into line with clinical best practice whilst also taking account of a fall in demand for services resulting from patients outside east Berkshire receiving care elsewhere in future. The proposal seems well founded with the intention that more care should be provided for patients in their own home. However, the re-provision of services largely into the community that were previously provided from a 28-bed ward is no small task. Implementation will need to take place in a way that maintains confidence in the viability of the change. Greater clarity about the service model and how extra demand on social services will be accommodated would help. Again, the relevant scrutiny committees should be kept fully informed and given the opportunity to comment and contribute as this work progresses. 

Much of the concern expressed locally about these proposals appears to stem from more general concerns about the desire to secure the future of Heatherwood Hospital. The NHS has stated its long term aim is to redevelop and improve elective services on the Heatherwood site. It is to be hoped that the implementation of these changes will enable further work to proceed that will provide greater clarity on the future of Heatherwood Hospital. 

Yours sincerely
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Lord Ribeiro CBE

Chairman, IRP

APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

Windsor and Maidenhead ASHOSP 
1 Letter of referral from Cllr Sayonara Luxton to Secretary of State for Health, 6 September 2013
Attachments:

2
Bundle lodged by Council in support of application for judicial review
NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information


Attachments:

2
Annex – response to the referral
3
Consultation document – short and long versions
4
Public consultation decision making case
5
Decision making business case
6
Independent consultation analysis report
7
Consultation letters

8
Organisational and group response to consultation

9
Case for consultation

10
Minutes of Cluster Board meeting, 26 March 2013
11
Final Q&A from Board meeting, 26 March 2013
12
Equalities impact assessment

13
Papers for Cluster Board meeting, 26 March 2013
14
Minutes of Community Partnership Forum meeting, 27 June 2013
15
Minutes of Community Partnership Forum meeting, 12 September 2013

16
National Clinical Advisory Team Review, 12 August 2012

17
Gateway review, 15 August 2012

18
Specification for travel survey, June 2013
19
Travel survey presentation
20
Notification of judge’s decision in application for judicial review

21
Letter of support from Bracknell Forest Unitary Authority, 26 September 2013

22
Health profile 2012 Bracknell Forest

23
Health profile 2013 Windsor and Maidenhead
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